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BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL
Clerk: Teresa Davis 07719208444
clerk@battisfordpc.org.uk
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk
MINUTES
of the BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
held at the Battisford Village Hall on 15th March 2022 7pm 
       Present
       Cllr D Wicking (Chair)

       
Cllr J Cook (Vice Chairman)
       Cllr S Zethraeus



Cllr J Wilson
       Cllr J Pope




Cllr C Nicholas
       Cllr E Kerry
       Dst Cllr D Pratt



Cty Cllr K Oakes
       Parish Clerk T Davis
	2022/18
a.

b.
c.
d.
	CHAIRMAN`S WELCOME and RECORDING OF MEETING
The Chair opened and welcomed all to the meeting. No recording was advised.
The loss of the Pre-school which had had to close due to falling numbers was lamented and a small discussion took place in regard to being mindful of future funding of the Battisford Village Hall. 

None
None

	

	2022/19
a.
	To Approve the Draft Minutes of the Parish Council meeting of 15th February 2022 and for the Chair to sign as a true record.
No matters arose from the minutes..
It was Unanimously AGREED for the Chair to sign the minutes
	

	2022/20
a.

b.
c.


	PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – for members of the public, County Councillors & District Councillors to speak  

No members of the public were present to speak
Cty Cllr K Oakes had forwarded a report and was happy to answer any questions, the report can be found in the addendum below.
A short discussion took place in regards to planning applications for Solar Panel fields and it was hoped that commercial/industrial roofs, or roofing on carparks rather than green fields would be used when creating alternative energy and mandated for every new build.
Dst Cllr D Pratt had forwarded a report and advised that he had a response from the planning enforcement officer who had written to the owner regarding the trailer and car still on the agricultural land. It seems the landowner is not moving the vehicles but has given a rebuttal instead advising they to do with part of the barn construction. Councillors reconfirmed that there are two vehicles which had been there for over 9 months now, the trailer has had it’s roof blown off in the storm and the other was a car, neither could be used for storage or were appropriate to do so. Dst Cllr D Pratt confirmed to continue to put this forward with the planning enforcement officer on the residents behalf. Councillors thanked Dst Cllr Pratt for the continuing efforts.
A question arose in respect of the electric bus, Dst Cllr Pratt confirmed this is a pilot scheme which aims to increase the frequency on existing routes, it is not yet set in concrete but will work similar to the ‘Catch’ system run by Suffolk County Council. It aims to be low cost, eg: £2.50 a journey and would be booked via an ‘App’. Cllrs highlighted that an ‘App’ may not reach all users and if a telephone number would also be available. Dst Cllr Pratt confirmed this was still in the idea process and would put forward this information. Dst Cllr D Pratt's report can be found in the addendum below.
	

	2022/21
a.
b.
c.

	Chair and Councillor Reports / Updates (on the night)
Chair Report

The Chair advised attendance to the Fete and Gardening Committees

Councillors Reports
The Green & Pond Area

Cllr Pope confirmed that advice from the Woodland Trust is still ongoing, once received a small group will be formed to discuss clearing the canopy round the pond.

Unfortunately the Barcliff this month didn’t specify the 7 trees to be planted for the 70yrs Jubilee, as well as the photograph of the new noticeboards. In respect of the plaque, Cllr Pope was having trouble finding a stone one. Dst Cllr D Pratt advised of websites offering Jubilee specific memorabilia which can provide an official plaque. This will be investigated by Cllr Pope.
Noticeboards – from old to new

Cllr Wilson confirmed the Noticeboards were all up and looking and working well. Cllrs expressed their thanks to Cllr Cook, Cllr Wilson and Mr Winter involved in putting these up.

Village Sign

Cllr Cook reported on the current progress of the Village Sign. As per the Clerk report, the Village Sign when investigated for refurbishment was identified as a risk to health and safety if left in it’s current state. Thankfully volunteers from the village, including Cllr Cook were able to assist for free. The repair costs are as follows:-




Replacement post

£

 00.00

Donated
Bricks for plinth

£

108.00

(inc. VAT)

Concrete and sand

£

 23.35

Bricklayer

£

 00.00

Volunteer
Replacement bolts

£

 08.00

Estimate

Paint

£

 15.50

Total

£

154.85

Councillors wished to express their thanks to Jon Pope, Stan Winter, Tim Durrant and Roy Doughty for all their efforts in this matter.
Speeding in the Village

Cllr Nicholas wished to highlight that a White Fiat with a Red Roof had been asked by a pedestrian to slow down and the driver had stopped to give abuse to the pedestrian. The female driver then proceeded to speed off. Please can everyone be made aware of this vehicle and driver.

Jubilee & ROSPR

Cllr Kerry advised Cllr Pope of the website for the green canopy & Jubilee. Cllr Kerry also asked if volunteers could carry out some of the minor issues listed on the ROSPR report such as cleaning off moss. It was advised that minor things such as cleaning would be fine.

Quiet Lanes

Cllr Zethraeus advised attendance to the Q&A virtual session held by the Suffolk County Council’s Quiet Lanes Team. Currently still waiting for the signs to be put up, there was a question of funding raised during the Q&A session. Councillors briefly discussed this and it was identified that as other parishes in the region covered by Dst Cllr D Pratt were also waiting for a Quiet Lane, that maybe the locality budget could be used to fund the voluntary contribution should the need arise. Dst Cllr D Pratt was happy to look into this further if needed.
Clerk Report
Bank(s)

I have been in touch with the Complaints Officer at Unity Bank who has resent pin numbers and reset accounts for the last two councillors needing access. Unfortunately the new pin sent on one was again blank and I am waiting for the Officer to call me back in respect of this. I have also been advised why the Barclays savings account was not transferred with the current account and have arranged a letter to Barclays to close this account, this is also on the agenda for the existing signaturees to sign.

Cemetery Graves

I have visited the Cemetery to ascertain the plot numbers and then the rights of burial register number to identify the five headstones that need attention and I will be writing to them shortly.

I have been contacted by a funeral directors to seek permission and arrange for the burial of a past resident who’s parents are buried in the Cemetery, and this is on the agenda this evening. Following this it has come to light by contacting SALC on a query related to this that the current policy and fees are out of date and need to be reviewed. I have also been notified that there are changes to legislation and a new training session is being arranged by SALC in late May, I have placed this on the agenda to request permission to attend this training and then update the policy and fees.

We also had confirmation from BMSDC planning Dept that no planning permission is needed should a Woodland be created for green burial and ashes scattering.

Litter & Dog Bins

As BMSDC are conducting an update for all parishes they collect waste from I have been able to confirm the correct number of bins and our invoice should now be correct from April 2022.

Administration / I.T. Updates

It has been identified by a number of councillors that the emails are not always getting through to them. An example of which was the Chair not obtaining a copy of the agenda until three attempts were made. I am currently going through emails stored on this email account, with a view to changing provider and will liaise with our I.T. provider before doing so. Unfortunately there were over 6,000 emails, I have around 3,000 left. It is also worth noting that the current back-up stick is beginning to show signs of wear, along with purchasing an new one, in the new financial year I will be undertaking a data review to ensure we are adhering to best practice.

Playground Quotes

Our Chair has kindly provided a condensed list from the ROSPA report and this is on the agenda for approval to use to send to the three companies I have ready to quote.

Meeting for Neighbourhood Plan

I have placed this on the agenda for you to set a date

Collaborating with other parishes

As the parish is due to meet with other parishes once a meeting date and venue has been set by Cllr D Pratt, I thought it prudent to ask the council to discuss if they will delegate attendance and reporting back to council to either a working party, a nominated Councillor or the Clerk. It is therefore on the agenda.

Boundary Commission

I have not heard from the Boundary Commission and will endeavour to chase them.

Mobile Post Office

Currently I have had no response from the Post Office in respect of the local mobile provide details.

The Asset Register

This has been completed ready for the upcoming audit(s) and is on the agenda for your approval.

The Village Sign

It was brought to my attention by Cllr J Cook that the village sign was in need of immediate repair and was a potential danger to the public. It has therefore been taken down. I would like to commend those residents who not only offered to help in the repair and refurbishment, but also donated their time for free. It is an excellent feeling being a new clerk to a village that is so willing to ensure the village is well looked after. The repair is costing just the value of bricks, and other small costs to follow, which I have advised of on the agenda in line with the financial regulations section 4.5.

The Playground

I was contacted by the volunteer residents who kindly look after the playground security. Again this was excellent to find out about. It was advised that a new padlock is required soon, I have therefore placed this on the agenda via the financial regulations section 4.1 as we are over the allotted maintenance budget.

Planning

There are two planning consultations on the agenda. In addition we have been advised that the Planning Enforcement Officer has forwarded a letter to the local landowner in respect of BMCU373500855

Forums

I have attended the SALC climate Forum.
NALC Pay Rise Notification

As per my contract which follows the NALC pay scales, they have agreed a pay rise of 1.75% and it is therefore on the agenda for you to agree to continue with this. I would also be happy to advise SALC payroll for this to begin in the new financial year. 
	

	2022/22

a.

b.
	SID report & ANPR Initiative update

Cllr Cook reported the percentage of people speeding has gone up, the excess speed has gone down. 

Bowl Meadow Jan 2022

Traffic Report From 14/01/2022 11:00:00 AM through 16/02/2022 12:59:59 PM

Max Speed = 60.0 MPH on 31/01/2022 23:00:00

Total Vehicles =10,641 counts

Speed

Speed Limit: 30 MPH

85th Percentile Speed: 
33.9 MPH (33.1)

50th Percentile Speed: 
28.1 MPH (26.9)

Average Speed: 
27.8 MPH (26.3)

% over limit                         35% (27.5)

Avg Speeder                       34.1 MPH (34)

Cllr Cook is still waiting to hear about the ANPR and will be resubmitting the application
	

	2022/23

a.

b.
	BMSDC Planning Consultation Requests Received
DC/22/00771 – Installation of new sewage treatment plant – Tye Gate Farmhouse, Battisford
This planning application was discussed. It was AGREED unanimously to provide ‘No Comment’ to the planning team at BMSDC.
DC/22/00368 – Planning Application for Change of Use to Grazing, keeping horses, 5 mobile shelters and erection of Hay Barn for animal feed storage – Haven Barns, Battisford
This planning application was discussed. It was AGREED unanimously to provide ‘No Comment’ to the planning team at BMSDC.
	Clerk
Clerk

	2022/24

a.

b.

c.

d.

e.
	ENVIRONMENTAL / FACILITY / ASSET MATTERS
To appoint delegate(s) to attend Parish Council collaboration meeting organised by Dst Cllr D Pratt
Cllr D Pratt spoke about the plans to organise a collaborative meeting to speak about community energy projects, tree planting, solar panels on Village Hall roofs etc. All councillors agreed to be involved in this. Discussion took place on existing plans in other areas, such as Bildeston community heating project and a ground source heating system to deliver heat to homes in the village. Cllr D Pratt will advise when the meeting will be.
To discuss the option of playground safety training offered by Playsafety Ltd for £329 in Sept at either Brentwood or Huntingdon or other companies identified by Cllr J Pope
It was discussed by Councillors the best way to go about ensuring best practice for the playground. It was AGREED and the cost APPROVED unanimously for the Clerk to go on the ROSPA approved training course taking place in Sept.

To review and approve Playground list of work for companies to quote on
The Chair had kindly completed a summation of work needed for the playground to provide to companies to quote. This report had been provided to Councillors and was approved for use in obtaining the quotes.
To discuss and approve a new Park Gate Padlock
Councillors AGREED to move funds from reserves to pay for a new padlock. The council asked that the lock have the same combination number as the old one.
To discuss and set a date for a Litter Pick
Councillors discussed the ‘ins and outs’ of holding a Litter Pick now covid was easing into everyday life. Sunday 3rd April at 10am was set. It was agreed that a risk assessment would need to be done, briefing volunteers on dos and don’ts, a meeting point and collection point to be agreed with a poster going up along with an assessment of the existing equipment.
	Clerk
Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Cllrs

	2022/25

a.

b.
	CEMETERY

To review & agree request for Interment and confirm costs to relay to Funeral Director
A Funeral Director had contacted the Parish Council on behalf of a recently deceased member of the public wishing to be buried in the Battisford Cemetery. Due to the historic connections to the village, it was AGREED by the councillors unanimously to allow the burial to take place. The costs currently listed on the website were confirmed to the clerk as correct and for them to be conveyed to the Funeral Directors arranging the burial. It was at this time that the Councillors AGREED to expediate matters for families ongoing. Namely that Cllr Zethraeus and the Clerk would now have delegated authority from the Parish Council to decide on those outside the parish can/can’t be buried on a case by case basis.
To discuss & confirm training for Clerk via SALC for new legislation regarding the Cemetery, for the Clerk to then review and update existing policy & fees
This was briefly discussed and AGREED for the Clerk to attend the training planned in May from SALC. The clerk will then review the existing policy and fees with a view to update to bring to Council for agreement.
	Clerk
Clerk

	2022/26

a.

b.

c.


	GOVERNANCE and PROTOCOLS
To set a date for the Neighbourhood Plan meeting
It was AGREED that a working party meeting would take place on Tues 29th March at 7pm to discuss the Neighbourhood Plan. Cllr D Pratt would also attend and Cllr Pope offered to take minutes, with a view of reporting back to the Parish Council at the next meeting in May.
To discuss and approve new NALC wage increase of 1.75% on payscales
In line with the contract set up for the Clerk, it was AGREED to adhere to the NALC (National Association of Local Councils) wage increase of 1.75% and for the Clerk to confirm this to SALC payroll.

To discuss, approve and sign letter to Barclays bank
A short discussion took place in respect of the letter requesting the closure of the outstanding account held at Barclays Bank. It was AGREED for the letter to be signed and forwarded to the bank.
	Cllrs
Clerk

Cllrs & Clerk

	2022/27

a.

b.

c.

d.

e.
	FINANCIAL MATTERS

To Advise urgent Payments Made after meeting of 19th January 2022

i. Top Garden Services for December (late invoice) – £108.00

ii. Standing Order for The Green lease - £325.00

iii. Viking Printing Ink - £51.54 

iv. Clerk Wages February - £299.78

v. Urgent repair to Village Sign, cost of bricks £90 plus VAT
To Advise of Income received up to 28th February 2022

i. BMSDC Locality Award - £822.87

To discuss and authorise payments of invoices payable in March 2022

i. Cllr Expenses (Postcrete for Noticeboards) - £23.60

ii. SALC 6 months Payroll - £54.00

iii. Clerk wages March – £299.78

iv. Clerk Office Allowance & Mileage - £56.10

The above payments were AGREED unanimously, along with those listed under item 2022/24b and 2022/21b.
Balance of Accounts as of 28th February 2022:-

Current Account - £16034.97

Savings Account - £__643.49

Savings Account - £_2370.51

To review and approve Asset Register for March 2022
The asset register was reviewed and APPROVED unanimously
	Clerk
Clerk

	2022/28

a.
	JUBILEE TREE PLANTING

To discuss and approve if further funds need to be applied for to fund the purchase of the seven Jubilee trees.
It was requested this item was deferred to the May meeting as the type and size of the tree would depend on advice from the Tree Warden and that planting would probably take place in the Autumn.
	Cllr Pope

	2022/29
	Meeting closed 8.35pm
	


DATES OF FORTHCOMING MEETINGS (for up to date information please see BPC website)
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk/battisford-parish-council/meetings/
Addendum – Reports
Suffolk County Council – Cllr K Oakes
March 2022
Council focuses on children’s services, adult care and the environment, as budget confirmed

Suffolk County Council has approved its financial budget for 2022-23, alongside its first-ever full Net Zero carbon budget.

Both items were passed at the Full Council meeting on Thursday 17 February 2022, providing a focus on children’s services, adult care and the environment.

The council’s budget will rise by 4.5% (from £598.2m to £625.4m), with the additional money generated by a 1.99% increase in council tax, a further 1.00% from the Adult Care Precept, and an increase in grants received from the Government.

The Net Zero carbon budget will allow the council to measure its carbon emissions and monitor and evaluate the impact of decisions it makes. This will mean it can report each year on its progress, tracking its ambitions towards Net Zero. 
Council’s commitment to further enhancing Suffolk’s natural environment 

It was announced on February 1st that Suffolk County Council will be doing even more for the county’s natural environment.

Suffolk County Council will be doing even more for the county’s natural environment, as it confirms plans to enhance the biodiversity of at least 30% of its land and assets, by 2030.

This means it will be progressing its work around managing highway trees, planting more hedgerow, nature-based flood management solutions, roadside nature reserves, and much more.

The council already planted 100,000 trees last year, and is on course to plant another 100,000 this year. It has also put in around 20 kilometres of mixed species hedgerow.

Residents urged to support Suffolk spectacular

Suffolk is set to stage a host of exciting Jubilee celebrations during 2022 – bringing the county’s communities together to mark this momentous milestone.

Her Majesty The Queen will become the first ever British Monarch to celebrate a Platinum Jubilee, on Sunday 6 February, after 70 years of service.
The unprecedented anniversary will be celebrated throughout the year, with a four-day UK bank holiday taking place from Thursday 2 to Sunday 5 June to enable people to commemorate the occasion.
Plans are already in place for a Festival of Suffolk – the county’s biggest ever community event. This year-long spectacular will incorporate much-loved existing events, such as the Suffolk Show, alongside dedicated Jubilee celebrations, including a race day and torch relay. Details on the latest line-up can be found at: www.festivalofsuffolk.org/.
Lord Lieutenant of Suffolk, Clare, Countess of Euston commented:
“I am delighted that Suffolk is providing a wealth of Jubilee events for everyone to enjoy.
This will not only unite communities in joyful celebration but will also create a powerful legacy to increase the visibility of our county and improve local lives for many years to come.”


A highlight of the festival is the Big Jubilee Lunch, set to take place on Sunday 5 June. The initiative encourages people to come together and celebrate, either by hosting their own street party or simply enjoying a cup of tea with a neighbour
To help facilitate this, Suffolk County Council has set up a dedicated webpage: www.suffolk.gov.uk/PlatinumJubileeEvent and will waive its fees for any road closures for events on this day, as well as providing free assistance with traffic management for all applications received before 11pm on Sunday 27 March.
The council is also supporting the Queen’s Green Canopy in Suffolk, which aims to plant over 775,000 new trees in 2022 – one for each resident in the county.
Almost a quarter of a million trees have been planted to date, with everyone urged to visit suffolk-lieutenancy.org.uk/queens-green-canopy/ and find out how they can ‘Plant a Tree for the Jubilee’ either directly or via one of the many organisations taking part in the scheme.
In addition to using the Jubilee as an opportunity to create a greener county, a focus on health and wellbeing will also form an important part of the celebrations, with plans for themed park runs across Suffolk and a County Community Games tournament currently in development.

Suffolk cements commitment to keeping its communities safe

A new strategy was announced on February 7th outlining how Suffolk will address Violence Against Women and Girls has been published today.

The strategy has been prepared collaboratively by the Safer Stronger Communities Board (SSCB) – consisting of representatives from Suffolk County Council, district and borough councils, the police, Suffolk’s Police & Crime Commissioner, community safety partnerships, health and probation services, the Norfolk & Suffolk Criminal Justice Board and Suffolk Safeguarding Partnership.

All board members hold a shared ambition to tackle the incredibly important issue of Violence Against Women and Girls (VAWG) which includes, but is not limited to, domestic abuse, sexual violence, stalking, coercive and controlling behaviour, and revenge porn – all of which have a devastating impact on victim-survivors, families, and communities.

Good news for Suffolk Government gives the green light to negotiate a County Deal

Leader of Suffolk County Council, Councillor Matthew Hicks, on February 8th, explained why a new county deal is good for Suffolk, and why we don’t need a new Mayor. He said:
In August last year, I wrote about the efforts of Suffolk's Public Sector Leaders in working to secure from the Government a devolution deal for Suffolk. Last week, at the same time as the publication of the Levelling Up White Paper, we heard the news that Suffolk was successfully chosen as one of nine areas across the country to have been given the opportunity of negotiating a new County Deal.
This is fantastic news for Suffolk, and I am delighted about it.
One of the questions I’ve heard a lot since the announcement is, what would a deal mean for Suffolk? To clarify we do not have a deal yet, and we have many more months of negotiations and discussions with Government ahead of us before we can look to finalise an actual deal.

Some of the areas we included in our initial discussion centred around the development and roll out of Oyster style travel cards to increase the attractiveness and effectiveness of public transport and longer-term funding for major transport infrastructure upgrades, not just one-off funding.

We also discussed with Government the opportunity of keeping all the apprenticeship levy funding raised in Suffolk in Suffolk, benefiting more people here. This could create the opportunity to work with the University, colleges, business and others to explore how this money could be better used.

Negotiating the devolution of the powers necessary to develop more innovative projects to help deliver further action on Climate Change and make good on our promises around net zero by 2030 are also possible. Whilst I was delighted to read the other day that in a recent study Suffolk County Council was ranked as the third-best county council nationally for our response to the climate crisis, our ambitions in this area could be taken further still via a County Deal.
What I can promise you, however, is that during the negotiations I will be pushing the Government for the maximum amount of benefit for the people of Suffolk.
Finally, one of the areas related to this announcement which gained a lot of attention, especially from the media, was the potential for a directly elected Mayor of Suffolk, like the Metropolitan Mayors across the country in areas like the West Midlands. Let me say here and now, this is not something which Suffolk has asked for and importantly not something we need to secure a deal with Government.

Whilst of course we recognise the work of such Mayors like Andy Street and Ben Houchen, this additional level of oversight is not needed for our deal given the strong levels of co-operation and leadership already found here in Suffolk. Do not forget, this opportunity is the result of an ongoing dialogue to promote Suffolk to central Government strongly supported by our MPs and the partnership working with district and borough councils. Going forward this partnership working will continue alongside health partners, emergency services, the Police and Crime Commissioner and the Chamber of Commerce.
I have always been ambitious for Suffolk, and I believe the opportunities within a County Deal would help unlock more potential in Suffolk and help us level up across the county; especially as we start to slowly escape the clutches of COVID. We will negotiate hard for a deal that will give us the tools we need to build back better, build back stronger and build back greener.

Plans for a large solar farm are seriously flawed and can’t be supported, say Suffolk County Council

On February 18th, Suffolk County Council published its concerns over plans for a large solar farm in West Suffolk and East Cambridgeshire.

Cabinet papers released today state that plans for the 2,792-acre Sunnica solar farm project are unacceptable in their current form. The paper claims it is impossible for the Government to fully evaluate the significance and degree of the impact of the site because several key assessments are inadequate. A link to the papers can be found on the committee minutes page.

Plans to build the Sunnica solar farm are currently with the Planning Inspectorate for examination. In time, the Planning Inspectorate will make a recommendation to the Secretary of State for Business Energy and Industrial Strategy who will, ultimately, be responsible for making the final decision. The recommendations made in this Cabinet paper, if agreed, will form part of Suffolk County Council’s initial submission to the Planning Inspectorate.
District Cllr Report  - Mid Suffolk District Cllr D Pratt – MARCH 2022
MSDC Annual Budget

Mid Suffolk Council discussed the budget 2022/23 at the Council meeting held on 24th February.  Council tax is to remain at the same rate so annual Mid Suffolk proportion of the council tax bill for a Band D property be £171.59.  Sheltered housing charges and garage rents also remain frozen at 2021/22 levels.
Mid Suffolk Electric Bus 
MSDC agreed on the proposal from the Green and Liberal Democrat group to fund two electric buses that will meet scheduled rural services that are not currently being me. The buses, funded with £820,000 from the growth and efficiency fund, will help residents to make ‘zero-emissions’ journeys to and from Stowmarket. 
Housing Revenue Account

Mid Suffolk District Council tenants face a proposed increase of 4.1% to their rents, to cover inflationary pressures and allow investment in improving the quality of council homes. This means average weekly social rent would increase by £3.45 from £84.42 to £87.84.  For affordable housing, weekly rents would increase by £4.99 from £121.34 to £126.33.
Biodiversity Officer

A biodiversity officer has been appointed, joining us in April, and will be overseeing the parish tree and wildflower scheme over the next 2 years. The officer will likely need to carry out a second resident consultation for the proposed wildflower scheme on ‘the green’ at St Mary’s Close, Offton. There are a number of other parishes looking to create wildflower meadows but as yet there has been no local consultation by the parishes, or the schemes are at an early stages. Also, our ‘cut and collect’ mower has been purchased which will help us to improve conditions for wildflowers on council-owned land and verges.
Neighbourhood Planning 

MSDC formally adopted the Needham Market Neighbourhood Plan as part of its Development Plan after after Needham Market residents voted overwhelmingly in favour of the plan. The document carries statutory weight and will be used to inform planning decisions. This referendum comes at a time when the power of Neighbourhood Plans are being highlighted in other local news. Thurston Parish Council lodged a judicial review into the granting of planning permission for 210 new homes off Beyton Road. The allegation that the planning committee had been wrongly advised on the weight given to the Neighbourhood Plan, which had not allocated that site for development, was upheld by the High Court.  
Thurston by-election

Following the departure of Cllr Wendy Turner there was a by-election for a new district councillor for the Thurston Ward.  Green party candidate Austin Davies was elected and MSDC remains balanced with 17 members in each of the two groups
	Email: daniel.pratt@midsuffolk.gov.uk
Telephone: 07775389193
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